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MINUTES OF THE ERCOT TECHNICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE (TAC) MEETING


�
ERCOT Austin Office


7620 Metro Center Drive


Austin, Texas


September 5, 2002





Chair Les Barrow called the meeting to order on September 5, 2002 at 9:40 a.m.





Attendance:





Dreyfus, Mark�
AEN�
Member Representative (for Ramirez)�
�
Ramirez, Andy�
AEN�
Member�
�
Bender, Don�
AEP�
RMS Chair�
�
Ross, Richard�
AEP�
Member�
�
Helton, Bob�
ANP�
Member/WMS Vice Chair�
�
Holligan, Jeff�
BP Energy�
Member�
�
Kelly, Robert�
Brazos Electric Cooperative�
Member Representative (for Lenox)�
�
Saenz, Fernando�
Brownsville PUB�
Member�
�
Jones, Randy�
Calpine�
Member�
�
Stokes, Denise�
Competitive Assets�
Guest�
�
Dedrickson, Les�
Constellation Power Source�
Guest�
�
Greer, Clayton�
Constellation Power Source�
Member�
�
Keegan, Doug�
Constellation Power Source�
Guest�
�
Barrow, Les�
CPS�
Member/Chair�
�
Darnell, David A.�
CPS�
ROS Vice Chair�
�
Mays, Sharon�
Denton�
Member�
�
Huddleston, Barry�
Dynegy�
Member/WMS Chair�
�
Flores, Isabel�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Galvin, Jim�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Grimm, Larry�
ERCOT �
Staff�
�
Jones, Monte�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Jones, Sam�
ERCOT�
COO�
�
Moseley, Cheryl�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Noel, Tom�
ERCOT�
CEO�
�
Saathoff, Kent�
ERCOT �
Staff�
�
Walker, Mark�
ERCOT�
Staff�
�
Wilkins, Pat�
Exelon�
Guest�
�
Moss, Steven�
First Choice Power�
Guest�
�
Garza, Beth�
FPL Energy�
Member�
�
Geissler, W.�
Geissler Engineering�
Guest�
�
Phillips, Ross�
LCRA�
Member�
�
Thormahlen, Jack�
LCRA�
Guest�
�
Wittmeyer, Bob�
Longhorn Power�
Member�
�
Stockstill, Dottie�
Mirant�
Member�
�
Herrera, John�
MVEC�
Member�
�
Pappas, Laurie�
OPUC�
Member Representative (for McClellan)�
�
Downey, Marty�
PG&E�
Member�
�
Adib, Parviz�
PUCT�
Guest�
�
Daniels, Howard�
Reliant �
Guest�
�
Gresham, Kevin�
Reliant �
PRS Chair�
�
Keetch, Rick�
Reliant�
Guest�
�
Meyer, John�
Reliant�
Member�
�
Pieniazek, Adrian�
Reliant�
Guest�
�
Shumate, Walt�
Shumate & Associates�
Guest�
�
Comstock, Read�
Strategic Energy�
Member/RMS Vice Chair�
�
Messerschmidt, Paul�
TECo Power�
Guest�
�
Bell, Wendell �
TPPA�
Guest�
�
Seymour, Cesar�
Tractebel Energy�
Guest�
�
Smith, Mark�
TXI�
Guest�
�
Jenkins, Charles�
TXU�
Member�
�
Ward, Jerry�
TXU�
Guest�
�
Reynolds, Jim�
Utility Choice Electric�
Member�
�






The following Proxies were held:





Melanie Malone – Held by Read Comstock


Jill Hall – Held by Laurie Pappas


Henry Wood – Held by John Herrera


John Werner – Held by Read Comstock








Approval of Minutes of the August 8, 2002 TAC Meeting





A motion was made by Sharon Mays and seconded by Dottie Stockstill to approve the draft August 8, 2002 TAC Meeting Minutes as presented.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote. 


 





ERCOT Board Update





Les Barrow reported on the activities of the Board.  The Board met on August 20th.  The Board approved PRRs 328 and 332, and also approved an initial minimum Generation Reserve Margin of 12½ percent as recommended by the TAC.  The TAC discussed whether the 12½ percent Generation Reserve Margin would be used as a trigger.  The Board’s approval did not include the requirement that a mandatory review and study be conducted every two years.





The Board also approved an ERCOT Mission Statement and Corporate Goals as well as a Position Description for Members of the ERCOT Board of Directors that provides the requirements and duties of each member of the ERCOT Board.  The Board discussed the timelines and issues regarding several alternatives for an ERCOT Board Structure.  All of the alternatives offer a significant continuing role for stakeholders, but some do include a partially independent Board.  More work on these proposals is needed in order to implement a proposal.  The Governance Committee will meet next on September 11th.    





For details, the draft minutes of the August 20, 2002 ERCOT Board Meeting will be posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next Board Meeting is scheduled for September 17, 2002.








TAC Subcommittee Structure and Governance Task Force Report





Les Barrow reported on the activities of the TAC Task Force that is examining the TAC Subcommittee structure and governance and making recommendations to the TAC.  The task force has been primarily focusing on RMS issues, including possible changes to subcommittee structure, governance, and scope.  The task force is examining all input received and discussing many options.  The task force has not reached any conclusions.  








Reliability and Operations Subcommittee (ROS) Report





David Darnell reported on the activities of the ROS.  The ROS met on August 21st.  Darnell provided status reports on the Responsive Reserve Study and Voltage/Reactive Study, and noted that the ROS has provided additional direction to the Dynamics Working Group (DWG) related to the Responsive Reserve Study.  





Darnell reported that there is a number of OGRRs posted for comments and presented the following OGRRs recommended for approval by the ROS:


OGRR 112 – Block Load Transfers between ERCOT and Non-ERCOT Control Areas:  Revises Operating Guides Section 4.5 to reflect the Protocol Revision (PRR 289 and PIP 209) related to BLTs.


OGRR 113 – Responsibility Transfers:  Revises Operating Guides Section 3.2.7 to update the excerpt from Section 4.9.4 of the Protocols related to the use of Responsibility Transfer Schedules.


OGRR 115 – Frequency Deviation:  Revises Operating Guides Section 1.6 to reflect the correct frequency deviation contained in Protocol 6.10.5.4.  The frequency deviation in Protocol 6.10.5.4 was 0.375 Hz. and should have been 0.175 Hz.  PRR 219, approved by the Board on June 19, 2001 and effective July 1, 2001, made this change.  Current practice is to collect data from the existing Control Areas for deviations of 0.175Hz. and there is no reason to change that practice under single control area operation.  





These OGRRs make the Operating Guides consistent with the Protocols and received no comments. A motion was made by Bob Helton and seconded by John Herrera to approve OGRRs 112, 113, and 115 as recommended by the ROS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.





The ROS discussed allowing the Transmission Operators (TOs) to have access to the ERCOT network analysis tools.  Darnell noted that it is believed that the ability of the TOs to review the base cases and state estimator results will be a benefit to all parties.  It is estimated that the cost to implement would be $250,000.  Darnell reported that the ROS is recommending that the following SCR addressing the issue be approved by the TAC and added to the ERCOT Project List (approved by the ROS by e-mail vote) as a Priority 2.1:


SCR 723 – Remote Access to ERCOT Network Applications:  Add hardware, software, and required license to enable TOs to access the ERCOT network analysis software remotely through the ERCOT WAN.  Implement secure access to the network applications that will insure that only authorized TOs will have access.  





A motion was made by Ross Phillips and seconded by Richard Ross to waive the one-week notice in order to take the requested action on SCR 723.  The motion was approved by a 24 to 2 vote.  Additional TAC action on this issue was deferred until the PRS Report that will address the ERCOT Project List.  





For details, the ROS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next ROS Meeting is scheduled for September 19, 2002.








Market Update





Monte Jones provided a Master Project Plan Update.  All known in-flight and new projects have been identified.  A list of these projects was distributed to the TAC, TAC Subcommittees, and PUCT and has undergone a prioritization process by the PRS.  Projects proposed by the Market were merged with ERCOT proposed projects and additional projects that are mandated by the PUCT/Legislature.  ERCOT will begin aligning resources with the priorities, and finalize an approved spending plan and synchronize with the 2003 Budget.





Jones discussed issues related to Move-Ins/Move-Outs.  The RMS agreed that a Move-In/Move-Out Task Force, with open participation, should complete root cause analyses of the approximately 29 business scenarios and develop recommendations for RMS review and approval.  It is suspected that only a few of the scenarios are causing problems and those need to be identified.    Jones reviewed a timeline for addressing long-term Move-In/Move-Out Issues and making recommendations.  A vendor to address the issues identified should be selected by the end of the first quarter of 2003.  The task force is starting its work the week of September 2nd.        





Jones then discussed the status of the ESI ID Tracking System (ETS) Project.  The objective of the ETS is to develop a system to track the complete ESI ID life cycle and maintain ESI ID data until the transaction life cycle is complete.  Phases 1 and 2 are in progress with Phase 1 completion scheduled for November 1st.  Work on a Requirements Document has begun and an initial cost estimate has been completed for Phase 2.  Funding and approval of Phase 2 will be needed from the ERCOT Board.    


 


Jones provided a status report on Texas SET Version 1.5 and reviewed the timeline.  Work is continuing on schedule for an April 4, 2003 implementation date.  Jones noted that an early release of three Version 1.5 requirements would not be pursued.      





Jones provided a Quick Recovery Effort (QRE) Update.  The period for the investigation has been expanded and is now from June 1, 2001 to July 31, 2002.  It was emphasized that the QRE needs timely confirmation of file receipt from CRs since this affects QRE accountability and the accuracy of the Web Site.  The following statistics related to ESI IDs reported to the QRE were provided:


New – 11,510


In Analysis – 6,402


In Progress – 37,187


Resolved – 48,000


Total Number of ESI IDs to be Researched – 103,099





Jones discussed where the source of the problem (point of issue) was located for the ESI IDs that have been resolved.  Jones noted that the source of the problem shown for those ESI IDs resolved is the last point of processing that could be tracked down (where the failure was recognized).  





Jones then discussed Market synchronization activities.  All data files were received on or before August 12th.  Jones noted that nearly 4.7 million ESI IDs are in synch (approximately 70 percent) and that ERCOT had corrected file deficiencies related to Duns Numbers.  ERCOT is currently analyzing out of synch results from Market files.  Jones also reviewed the timeline for this effort.  A second design meeting has been scheduled for September 10th to prioritize and define correction criteria.  Disputed scenarios will be directed to the RMS for a decision at the September RMS Meeting.  Any areas of non-agreement will be escalated to the TAC at its October meeting. 





Jones also provided an update on the status of market synchronization for non-PTB (>1 MW) customers. Of the total 998 ESI IDs identified by CRs, 807 (81 percent) have been corrected.  There are 135 ESI IDs where the CR matches but the date does not, and 56 ESI IDs where the CR is not the CR of record.  It was noted that the PUCT wants these remaining ESI IDs reconciled.  Disputed ESI IDs will be escalated to the TAC for a recommendation on how to reconcile.  The TAC discussed what would be expected of them should this occur.  The TAC will be given a status report and will likely be asked to make a policy decision on whether ERCOT should continue to address these disputed ESI IDs or whether these disputes should be allowed to go to whatever dispute resolution process the impacted Market Participants choose.


         


Jones briefly discussed the status of work to improve IDR meter data completeness and the amount of data loaded into Loadstar.  Jones also reviewed IDR Meter Usage Reports and discussed the TDSP recommendations for improving IDR data loading into Lodestar.  Jones reviewed action items and long-term fixes.  Texas SET was asked to review two EDI related recommendations.    


 


Jones also briefly discussed a new issue related to “moved-out” ESI IDs with consumption (“no-order connects” or “left-in-hot”).  The PUCT issued a moratorium on disconnecting ESI IDs with move-outs, and directed TDSPs to monitor these ESI IDs and any using greater than 250 KWh are to be made active with the affiliate REP.  A process is needed to activate “moved-out” ESI IDs to the affiliate REP based on the old AREP .csv process.  ERCOT is performing a code review and defining modifications, and will create a project request.  





Jones also provided a re-settlement of true-up status update.  Re-settlements started the night of September 4th with statements to be published September 6th.  ERCOT expects to re-settle two days per day.  Jones reported on Retail Portal performance.  Siebel performance has been improved to better than 99 percent consistently.  











Retail Market Subcommittee (RMS) Report





Don Bender reported on the activities of the RMS.  The RMS met last on August 29th.  Bender discussed the Outage Proof of Concept Project and reviewed the history of the initiative and the success criteria.  A large volume of tests has been conducted to prove the technology.  Over 20,000 transactions were processed per hour at an average of six seconds or less per transaction.  Bender discussed implementation guidelines and noted that the RMS has approved task force recommendations for going forward. 





Bender reviewed the PUCT POLR Rule Change and discussed the new POLR Timeline.  The RMS endorsed the LIN Solution and a PRR amending the POLR Process has been developed and submitted to the PRS.  There were no Market Participants opposed to the LIN Solution.  The LIN Solution could be implemented by no later than April 1, 2003





Bender discussed the short-term recommendations related to Move-Ins and Move-Outs as follows:


Provide visibility into ERCOT’s Systems.


Cancellation of Pending Switch.


Holding Move-In/Move-Out Transactions.  


Splitting Move-In from Switch.


Safety Net Move-In.


NFI Rejection codes.


Expedite ESI ID creation.





The RMS agreed that Recommendations 1, 4, 5, and 6 could be closed out.  The remaining recommendations are still being addressed.  





For details, the RMS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next RMS Meeting is scheduled for September 26, 2002.








Protocol Revisions Subcommittee (PRS) Report





Kevin Gresham reported on the activities of the PRS (see Attachment).  Gresham reported that the PRS met on August 26th to start evaluating what has been working and not working with regard to the current ERCOT Protocols.  There have been 142 PRRs processed between June 2001 and August 2002.  The TAC briefly discussed the process for PRR appeals.  





The PRS met on August 27th to address proposed PRRs.  Gresham presented and discussed the following PRRs recommended for approval by the PRS: 


PRR 346 – MVA Data Calculation Responsibility, approved as submitted.  


Impact Analysis:  There is a system change to have the computer system calculate the MVA value.  There is no staffing or business processes impact.


Benefit:  Makes the Protocols current with market operations.


Recommended effective date:  October 1, 2002.





PRR 345 – Multi-Settlement, approved as revised by PUCT comments.  


Impact Analysis:  Already supported by a manual process; will consider automation in the future.


Benefit:  Will reduce the costs of procuring Ancillary Services.


Recommended effective date:  October 1, 2002.





PRR 348 – Confidentiality Cleanup, approved as revised.


Impact Analysis:  There is an impact to the ERCOT IT Systems, operating practices, and business processes.  There is no impact to ERCOT staffing.


Benefit:  Provides clarification of Section 1 and 12.


Recommended effective date:  October 1, 2002.





PRR 351 – Load Imbalance Balancing Energy Settlement, approved as submitted.


Impact Analysis:  There is no impact to the ERCOT computer system.


Benefit:  Revised the load unit from MW to MWh to show the appropriate unit that the system is using to solve for Imbalance Settlement.


Recommended effective date:  October 1, 2002.





PRR 352 – Extension of Proxy Day Determination, approved as submitted.


Impact Analysis:  Impacts the ERCOT computer system.


Benefit:  The requested revision minimizes the use of the IDR Default Profile in settlement calculations by extending the period of historical usage that is available for proxy day selection.  This means that ESI ID specific information is more likely to be used in settlement calculations than the IDR Default Profile.


Recommended effective date:  Pending project priority and start date.





PRR 354 – Amend POLR Process, approved as submitted.


Impact Analysis:  Impacts ERCOT computer system and MP procedures.


Benefit:  Complies with new PUCT S.R. §25.43


Recommended effective date:  September 24, 2002.





A motion was made by Beth Garza and seconded by Randy Jones to approve PRRs 345, 346, 351, and 352 as recommended by the PRS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  





Laurie Pappas discussed concerns with PRR 348 related to the Expiration of Confidentiality Section where the protection of REC Market account information was extended from 365 days to 3 years.  A motion was made by Beth Garza and seconded by Andy Ramirez to approve PRR 348 as recommended by the PRS.  The motion was approved by a 24 to 2 vote.  





Pappas also discussed concerns with language that was added to PRR 354 and those concerns were relieved.  A motion was made by Clayton Greer and seconded by Richard Ross to approve PRR 354 as recommended by the PRS.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  





The PRS also met on August 28th to prioritize ERCOT Capital Projects for the 2003 Budget.  Gresham reviewed the ranking categories and the process used to determine the priorities.  The overall dollar estimate to complete each category of projects currently breaks down as follows:


High Priority:  44 Projects – $34 Million


Medium Priority:  51 Projects – $23 Million (High + Medium Priorities = $57 Million)


Low Priority:  51 Projects – $28 Million (High + Medium + Low Priorities = $85 Million)





It was noted that PRRs 281 and 340, as well as projects addressing Intra-zonal Congestion and the Two Settlement System are not included on the ERCOT Project List.  The TAC discussed the cost estimates derived to do the projects on the list.  Tom Noel and Sam Jones discussed the overall logic used and the analysis performed by ERCOT on the projects being proposed by ERCOT.  It was stressed that the intention is to ensure that the process is as transparent as possible.  The TAC discussed the process that will be used for new projects that are proposed after the initial ERCOT Project List is approved.  Although detailed estimates of project costs are still underway, ERCOT’s preliminary estimate would result in a $0.36 per MWh Administrative Fee for 2003 if all of the high and medium projects were done.


 


The TAC discussed whether there should be a sunset for SCR 723 since once the ERCOT State Estimator is up and running correctly, TO assistance and access might not be needed.  It was pointed out that state estimators require high maintenance.  There was general agreement that the ERCOT State Estimator would not get fixed without TO assistance, however, long-term access by the TOs to this data is a concern of some Market Participants.  A motion was made by Charles Jenkins and seconded by Richard Ross to approve SCR 723 as recommended by the ROS.  The motion was approved by a 22 to 3 vote with 1 abstention.   





The TAC discussed the need for a process to add projects to the ERCOT Project List that would result in pushing other projects down on the list, and how the added project would fit into the list related to the other projects.  Noel stressed that the project list will be the basis for an ERCOT Financial Plan and the list will change as better project estimates are developed, projects are added or deleted, and/or project priorities change.  A motion was made by Richard Ross and seconded by John Meyer to approve the ERCOT Project List as distributed and presented to the TAC.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.  





A motion was then made by Richard Ross and seconded by Mark Dreyfus to add SCR 723 to the ERCOT Project List as a Priority 2.1, Market Source Rank 25 (new).  The motion failed by a 20 to 5 vote with 1 abstention.  The PRS will address SCR 723 through its normal process and make a recommendation to the TAC related to priority and rank.       


      


For details, the PRS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next PRS Meeting is scheduled for September 24, 2002.








Wholesale Market Subcommittee (WMS) Report





Barry Huddleston reported on the activities of the WMS.  The WMS met on August 19th.  Huddleston reported that the WMS had completed its review of CSCs and Congestion Zones for use in 2003.  The PUCT MOD requested that the WMS consider the creation of a new zone associated with a cluster of wind farms in the McCamey area.  The Congestion Management Working Group (CMWG) tried to locate CSCs and congestion zones in all of the areas.  Huddleston discussed the Protocols required selection thresholds for determining Congestion Zones and reported that the following recommendations were approved by the WMS:


Four zones, three CSCs (labeled 1A, 2A, & 3A) should be adopted for 2003.


STEC should continue to receive a variance for the three buses similar to last year. 


A better congestion tool should be developed for ERCOT to instruct multiple units in a timely manner.


The CMWG will begin meeting after the PUCT Workshop on Congestion Issues and review local congestion problems in the McCamey Area.  The goal will be to develop recommendations for mechanisms to control the cost, and socialization of these costs, with emphasis on Market based solutions.  The CMWG will present its recommendation at the December WMS Meeting.  


 


A motion was made by Bob Helton and seconded by Randy Jones to approve the WMS Recommendations 1, 2, 3, and 4 above as presented.  The motion was approved by a unanimous voice vote.


 


For details, the WMS Meeting Minutes are posted on the ERCOT Website.  The next WMS Meeting is scheduled for September 13, 2002.








Operations Update





Kent Saathoff provided an update on the issue where the Market Operating System (MOS) is not correctly determining Market solutions for Local Balancing Energy Service Up and Local Balancing Energy Service Down.  Saathoff reviewed the problem.  ERCOT Staff is working on a fix to this problem that should be implemented by the end of September.  Software changes have been developed.  ERCOT intends to send a notice to Market Participants the week of September 9th describing the problem.  ERCOT Staff will also investigate the more than 600 intervals from early May to early August in which the miscalculation may have occurred.  Resettlement may be necessary for some of these intervals.  





John Adams discussed the proposed methodologies for determining Ancillary Services for 2003.  A draft 2003 Methodologies for Determining Ancillary Service Requirements Document had been previously distributed.  This document discusses the various Ancillary Services for which requirements are to be developed.  ERCOT Protocols require that methodologies be developed and used by ERCOT for determining the amounts of Ancillary Services to be used and that they be posted.  Adams summarized how each Ancillary Service will be determined and discussed an example of the calculations used in making these determinations.  In the example, Adams proposed that the Up Regulation and Down Regulation Requirements be grouped into four groups so that the values of these requirements do not change every hour.  Howard Daniels asked if there was a correlation between Regulation deployment and QSE SCE.  This comparison has not been made.  The proposed methodologies have been reviewed and endorsed by the WMS and ROS.  Richard Ross requested that more time be allowed to further evaluate the proposed methodologies and make suggested “red-lined” changes.  Sam Jones noted that comments and suggestions from Market Participants should be very specific and should be sent to Adams before the October 3rd TAC Meeting.  





Sam Jones briefly reported that several requests have recently been received for RMR contracts.  ERCOT Staff is reviewing these requests.  John Adams also briefly provided an update on the status of selecting Black Start Resources.  Some Market Participants were anxious to get the list of selected Black Start Units.     








Relaxed Balanced Schedules Task Force (RBSTF) Report





Kent Saathoff reported on the activities of the joint WMS/ROS Task Force formed to review the issues associated with Relaxed Balanced Schedules (see Attachment).  The RBSTF met last on September 4th.  Saathoff discussed the issues related to RBS.  Existing systems can implement RBS if defined as:


QSEs schedule generation resources as they plan to operate them


Schedule all inter-QSE trades


Schedule load obligation equal to the balance








Saathoff discussed the PRRs that have been, or will be, developed to address RBS Issues.  Some of the PRRs will require System changes.  





The RBSTF has made the following recommendations:


File RBS PRR requiring no system changes with proposed implementation on November 1st.


Proceed with a separate resolution of other PRRs requiring system changes with their own implementation dates.





It was noted that ERCOT would have the ability to suspend RBS within the first six months of implementation if there are problems.  Some Market Participants expressed concern that RBS could be suspended before all proposed PRRs are implemented.  Even if suspended, RBS will be reinitiated once the proposed PRRs are implemented.  The proposed PRRs will be submitted to the PRS for consideration at its September 24th meeting.  TAC and Board approval will be requested at their October meetings.  The current plan is to implement RBS on November 1st if all necessary approvals are received.  





              


Generating Reserve Margin Task Force Report





The Generating Reserve Margin Task Force is currently being populated.  The WMS intends to select its representatives (one representative from each Market Segment) at the September 13th WMS Meeting.  Representatives on the Planning Assessment and Review Working Group have been assigned by the ROS to work with the group selected by the WMS.    








The next TAC Meeting is scheduled for October 3, 2002 from 9:30 p.m. to 4:00 p.m. to be held at the ERCOT Austin Office.  Additional meetings are scheduled for November 7th and December 5th.


     





There being no further business, Les Barrow adjourned the meeting at 4:15 p.m. on September 5, 2002.
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